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ACTS AMENDMENT (LESBIAN AND GAY LAW REFORM) BILL 2001 
Committee 

Resumed from an earlier stage of the sitting.  The Chairman of Committees (Hon George Cash) in the Chair; 
Hon N.D. Griffiths (Minister for Racing and Gaming) in charge of the Bill. 

Progress was reported after clause 82 had been agreed to. 

The CHAIRMAN:  Before the dinner break we dealt with part 13 and I indicated to the Committee that I 
believed we had completed part 14 - clauses 83, 84 and new clause 85.  I have checked the Hansard and the 
minutes and I note that after we dealt with clause 2 we dealt with new clause 85, so we still have to deal with 
clauses 83 and 84.  We are therefore on part 14, headed “Interpretation Act 1984”.  

Clause 83:  Interpretation Act 1984 amended -  

Hon PETER FOSS:  I have a feeling of deja vu in these important clauses.  The new definitions rely upon new 
section 13A of the Interpretation Act.  It has become clear during the course of the debate that although this is a 
very handy method of disposing of a lot of things in various pieces of legislation, it has proved to be a mistake in 
large measure.  We have adopted a procrustean measure, which was a drafting solution to not having too many 
words.  At times that has left us with some poorly thought through examples of where a de facto relationship 
should be exactly substituted for a relationship which is a formal legal marriage.   

The point I made before is that there are many circumstances in which it is appropriate that obligations arise out 
of the relationship between two people.  We could even make the argument that that obligation need not be fully 
in the nature of a de facto relationship.  We could start to impose these obligations at an earlier stage of dealings 
between people; that could be fiduciary, because of the trust and sharing that takes place between them.  I 
suggested earlier that we probably should not use the word “de facto”.  It is strange that in the twenty-first 
century we are using that word, because we are not using it in its ordinary sense; we are creating a new meaning.  
I would have thought we could create a new term.  I suggest the better words would be “domestic partnership”.  
The partnerships that have come out of the definition in new clause 85 are domestic partnerships, but they may 
not all be equivalent to marriage.  That is made clear by some of the exceptions.   

We start off with what I would say is a de facto relationship in new section 13A(1), which is a reference to a 
relationship other than a legal marriage between two persons who live together in a marriage-like relationship.  
That is the traditional understanding of de facto.  New section 13A(2) steps away from that.  It reads -  

The following factors are indicators of whether or not a de facto relationship exists between 2 persons, 
but are not essential - 

These factors include the length and nature of the relationship, the common residence and so on.  New section 
13A(3) reads - 

It does not matter whether - 

(a) the persons are different sexes or the same sex; or 

(b) either of the persons is legally married to someone else or in another de facto relationship.   

That is the point at which we need to make a distinction.  I would prefer that we had two definitions: one would 
be a domestic relationship - and a large number of obligations flow from a domestic relationship - and the other 
would be a marriage-like relationship.  There is a distinction between the various relationships shown in the Bill 
as de facto relationships - including the one that I would call the domestic partnership - and what I would call 
marriage-like relationships.  In terms of things like kinship, succession and so forth there needs to be a marriage-
like relationship.  For adoption and for artificial conception there needs to be a marriage-like relationship.  For 
obligations to pay money arising out of a trusting fiduciary arrangement there needs to be a domestic 
partnership.   

That is not the process that has been followed by the Government.  We cannot now do it, because it could only 
have been done through something like the Legislation Committee.  Having got back to the point where we 
started and having seen the various Acts that we have dealt with along the way, the comment I made when we 
first came to this part has been proved correct.  We have had long arguments about what is and what is not in the 
Bill.  That could have been overcome by trying to define what we are trying to achieve.  Are we merely trying to 
impose a duty on people arising out of their conduct or even misconduct, or are we trying to give some kinship 
and other rights to people who, for all intents and purposes, have lived together as the equivalent of man and 
wife - whether it is a heterosexual or homosexual relationship?  Although I do not accept the concept of a 
homosexual marriage, I accept that if we have that policy, we should make a distinction between those cases in 
which there is clearly a marriage-like relationship and those cases in which purely the behaviour of persons has 



Extract from Hansard 
[COUNCIL - Wednesday, 20 March 2002] 

 p8577a-8579a 
Chairman; Hon Peter Foss; Hon Nick Griffiths; Hon Barbara Scott 

 [2] 

given rise to an obligation.  A lot of the confusion and difficulty we have had would go out the door.  A lot of the 
disagreement would disappear if that distinction had been made between the two concepts that we are trying to 
deal with.   

Part of the difficulty we have had is due to muddle-headed thinking on the part of those who drafted the Bill.  
We started off with the idea that one size fits all.  I do not know if any members have been involved in drafting, 
and I am not talking necessarily about drafting an Act of Parliament.  People might have mapped out a draft 
beforehand and they will write and write.  They might get halfway through and find their thoughts are 
disappearing in tightly increasing circles, so they tear it up and start again with a different structure.  That is 
because the structure that people might have chosen has sent them up a lot of blind alleys.  That is exactly what 
has happened here.  The definition, which was derived for another Act, started out in the Family Court Bill and it 
seemed to fit that situation.  Suddenly it is being used right across all legislation.  We have found ourselves 
having to twist, stand and turn a lot of things that are in here simply because of the possibilities that will arise out 
of such a broad definition.  That is water under the bridge and I do not think we can fix that now.  We are 
probably stuck now with the terms "de facto partner" and "de facto relationship".  They are certainly not twenty-
first century terms.  I find it extraordinary that we did not take the opportunity to use another term.  Victoria used 
the terms "domestic partner" and "domestic partnership".  They are better terms to use in this day and age.  Even 
if people have a common understanding of de facto, they probably wonder what on earth de facto means apart 
from what they understand is a person who has a marriage-like relationship.  It is silly to continue that old-
fashioned term and stretch it beyond all common parlance.   

However, that is the method that was adopted and that we are stuck with.  That is the term that will be frozen in 
legislation in the twenty-first century because the Government has not been prepared to consider using other 
terminology.  Victoria uses the new terminology.  We will use the definitions in proposed section 13A of the 
Interpretation Act to redefine existing words, and the new meanings of “parent” and “spouse” will apply to the 
various Acts with which this Bill deals.  

We have come full circle.  In some ways it is like going on a journey and seeing landmarks that we have seen 
before in the light of the experiences we had along the way.  I wish we had sent this Bill to a committee at an 
early stage.  We might then have had a better piece of legislation.  It is probably too late to hope for that.  Given 
everything else we have done, the amendments are inevitable.  That does not mean that I think that they are a 
good idea or clever, sensible or the right way to go.  I cannot find a word to describe this that would be 
acceptable parliamentary language.  With proper planning, this could have been done much better.  

[Quorum formed.] 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 84:  Section 5 amended - 
Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  I move -  

Page 48, after line 10 - To insert - 

“de facto partner” and “de facto relationship” have the meanings given in section 13A; 

Page 48, after line 15 - To insert - 

“spouse”, in relation to a person, means a person who is lawfully married to that person; 

Hon BARBARA SCOTT:  I refer to an issue that I raised in light of the Artificial Conception Act regarding the 
concept of the parent.  I referred in the second reading debate to the right of children to know who are their real 
parents.  These definitions are a diversion and an interpretation that I do not believe we should accept.  I object 
to children having to carry a birth certificate that does not reveal their true parentage.  As in the Artificial 
Conception Act, this clause refers to a parent as someone who is a de facto.  We should ensure that in the 
carriage of this Bill, we impress the point that children have a right to know their origins and who are their true 
parents.  I will stand in this place every time in defence of children knowing their origins and their real parents.  
This clause will allow for a derivation of a child’s true parents, and I object to the alteration.   

Amendments put and passed.   

Clause, as amended, put and passed. 

Clause 85:  Law Reform (Decriminalization of Sodomy) Act 1989 repealed - 

Hon PETER FOSS:  The Opposition opposes this clause.  This has some curious aspects.  The clause purports to 
repeal the Act, and I am puzzled by how it will work.  The minister’s intentions are clear.  However, some 
provisions of the Law Reform (Decriminalization of Sodomy) Act are part of the Criminal Code.  For example, 
the Act repealed section 184 of the Criminal Code and substituted a new section.  We are now proposing to 
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repeal it again.  Section 185 was repealed by the 1992 legislation.  Section 186 remains, but has been already 
been amended by this Bill.  Some sections have remained in force but others have been repealed.  I assume that it 
is intended that some sections will stay in the Criminal Code.  The fact that an Act cuts and pastes sections into 
another Act does not mean that it ceases to be part of the Act it originally amended.  For instance, a section of 
the Criminal Code that was inserted by the Law Reform (Decriminalization of Sodomy) Act was enacted by the 
Parliament enacting the Law Reform (Decriminalization of Sodomy) Act.  Would it not be the case that if we 
repealed the Act in its entirety, we would also repeal those sections of the code that were inserted by the Law 
Reform (Decriminalization of Sodomy) Act and were not already repealed by the 1992 Act?  That does not apply 
to many sections.  Many sections were repealed and re-enacted by the 1992 Acts Amendment (Sexual Offences) 
Act.  How can we repeal the decriminalisation of sodomy Act without repealing the sections within it that apply 
to the Criminal Code?   

I provide an example.  Section 181 of the Criminal Code states -   

Carnal knowledge of animal    
Any person who has carnal knowledge of an animal is guilty of a crime and is liable to imprisonment 
for 7 years.   

That is followed by a note that states -  

[Section 181 inserted by No. 32 of 1989 s.5.]   
That is correct; it is there.  If we repeal the Act in its entirety, we lose bestiality as an offence.  Is it intended to 
lose bestiality as an offence?  For instance, section 192 - procuring a person to have unlawful carnal knowledge 
by threats, fraud or administering drugs - was amended by Act No 32 of 1989, Act No 48 of 1991 and Act No 51 
of 1992.  If we now repeal it, what will happen to the amendment that was put in by Act No 32 of 1989?  Section 
202, consent no defence, was put in by Act No 32 of 1989.  Section 203 was amended by Act No 32 of 1989.  
Section 205, ignorance of age no defence, was inserted by Act No 32 of 1989.  Section 205 is a fairly important 
section - we lose that one.  We could be accidentally making a very substantial change to the criminal law 
because we have assumed that they are the only bits left, but they are not.  The minister wants to repeal the bits 
that are not still existing. 

Hon N.D. GRIFFITHS:  I am most obliged to Hon Peter Foss for making a most interesting point.  If the 
Committee will bear with me for a moment, I will write a few words on a piece of paper that may accommodate 
him.  

I have just been provided with some very important information by the Leader of the House about sitting times. 

Progress reported and leave granted to sit again at a later stage, on motion by Hon N.D. Griffiths 
(Minister for Racing and Gaming). 
[Continued below.] 
 


